Notes of the Purbeck Local Plan Review Consultation Launch Event
Held at Westport House, Wareham on 30th January 2018

Purbeck District Council arranged the Launch Event for representatives of Town and Parish Councils to find out about the Consultation.

The Launch Event was led by Bridget Downton and Anna Lee. Also in attendance were the Purbeck District Council Chief Executive, and a number of Purbeck District Councillors.  

1. Introduction
· The consultation will be focussed on housing since that was an issue on which there was a significant response during the previous consultation on the Purbeck Local Plan.
· The consultation will last 6 weeks, with all submissions due by 12th March.

· PDC expect to publish a draft of the Local Plan by the end of 2018, and have the final version ready to submit for examination before April 2019.
· The display boards being used for the Launch Event replicate the information provided in a leaflet that is being sent by post to all households and businesses in Purbeck, and as well as being used for the Launch Event will also be used in each of the Drop In events that have been organised at various locations across the district over the next 6 weeks.
· The telephone survey will use the same set of questions as presented in the questionnaire that has been sent to households and businesses.
· Each question in the questionnaire has a box for comments. This can be used to express specific views, or to set out different views held by the members of a household, etc.
· Anna Lee talked through the various panels, and Anna and Bridget responded to questions raised on each panel, as follows (please note that I did not take notes of every question asked, so the following provides only a sample).

2. Housing Need

· The most recent analyses of housing need carried out by PDC have come up with more or less the same number of new homes to be built as the target that has been set by the Department of Communities and Local Government, about 170 new homes per year.
· Over the period of the Local Plan this gives a total to be delivered of just under 2900.
· There are 1200 homes already planned or expected to be built under existing planning policy between now and 2033. A breakdown of this number is provided in the consultation leaflet.

· In addition, PDC are working with the Wareham and the Bere Regis Neighbourhood Plan steering groups to deliver 300 new homes through their Neighbourhood Plans.

· This leaves 1400 new homes to be delivered between now and 2033 through the Local Plan.

· Windfall
· Question – In recent years virtually all new housing in Lytchett Matravers has arisen through windfall. The Windfall document published on DorsetforYou refers to a section of the NPPF which states that except for certain situations windfall should not be included in the first 5 years of a Local Plan. The document also says that based on recent trends PDC have decided to allow for 50 new homes per year through windfall throughout the last 9 years of the Local Plan Period. Where is windfall shown in the information provided in the consultation leaflet?
· Answer – Windfall is treated as homes that will come forward under existing planning policies and arrangements. It is therefore included in the 1200 homes that are already planned or are expected to be built by 2033. Specifically the 450 homes through windfall are included in the 500 homes number. The other 50 making up this number are homes expected to be built on brownfield sites. Windfall is therefore not included in the allocations in Options A, B, and C.

3. Proposed Small Sites Policy

· The proposed Small Sites policy is intended to spread new housing across the District, including settlements where there are constraints or where sites are outside existing settlement boundaries. This allows small sites to be brought forward through the normal planning application process, during which the application would be considered in accordance with planning requirements, including the criteria that apply to the AONB and to Green Belt, etc.
· Question – What is the basis for the limit of 30 homes on a Small Site.

· Answer – This is the maximum limit that is being proposed by PDC. It is not drawn from any specific limit, eg laid down in law. The limit applied in practice would vary depending on the size of the settlement concerned, to ensure that each development was in keeping with the size of the settlement.

· Question – The way the proposed policy is described in the leaflet suggests that such developments might take place in Green Belt, without the Green Belt boundary being moved. Is that correct?

· Answer – Yes. 

· Question – How will someone responding to the consultation know where these Small Sites will be located, so that they can decide whether to support the policy or not.

· Answer – They won’t know where the sites will be. The proposed policy introduces some uncertainty into the location of housing delivered under the Local Plan. However, there is already uncertainty where windfall is concerned. The intent is to spread the development required across the District through minor developments, subject to the criteria proposed. 
4. Options

· PDC have looked at all of the available sites throughout the District and assessed these sites using a detailed and robust approach to select locations on which 1400 new homes might be built. PDC have then used the results of this assessment to develop 3 options which form the basis of this consultation, so that the residents of the Purbeck District can have their say.

· The 3 options are designed to give people a choice between different degrees of spread across the District. Option A represents the greatest spread across the main communities, Option C represents the least spread, and Option B is somewhere in between.

· All 3 Options are designed to deliver 1400 new homes over the period of the Local Plan. The locations have been selected taking into account the constraints that exist within Purbeck. Effectively this means that no large developments can be sited within the AONB, so that the specific sites identified in the 3 options are all outside the AONB. The proposed Small Sites policy (which only forms part of Options A and B) might provide the possibility of minor developments in the AONB, but subject to the planning restrictions that exist.

· Option C focusses all of the development in settlements where there are no constraints. Option B might include minor development in settlements where there are constraints through the proposed Small Sites policy, and Option A includes some developments in areas where constraints apply (and which will need to be addressed either in the Local Plan or in the planning application).   

· Question – The population of Wool would increase dramatically under Option C. This would create enormous difficulties without substantial improvements to the infrastructure available, particularly the schools. What assurances will there be that the infrastructure will be improved? 

· Answer – The Site Selection document says that under Option C a new primary school would need to be built in Wool, and that there would need to be an increase in secondary school capacity. PDC are consulting with DCC on the infrastructure needs associated with the Options proposed in the consultation, including the affordability of a new school in Wool.

· Question – If the DCC say that a new school in Wool is not affordable, would that mean that Option C would fall?

· Answer – Yes?

5. Proposed Second Homes Policy

· The previous consultation showed that there was a lot of concern in some communities about second homes. The planning system does not allow the Council to do anything about existing second homes. However, Purbeck are proposing a policy that would stop new homes in some parts of the District being bought as second homes. This would apply within the AONB, and to any open market homes built on RES developments. 

a. Question – The law allows for a discount to applied on the Council Tax levied on Second Homes. What approach is taken in Purbeck?

b. Answer – Council Tax is levied at the full rate on Second Homes in Purbeck. 

c. Question – There are villages in Dorset where there are so many second homes that the community is starting to fall apart. What can be done to stop this?

d. Answer – PDC are proposing the Second Homes policy as part of the Local Plan to do what we can within the planning arrangements.

e. (Worth adding that there was a lot said at the Launch Event about second homes, including a statement from one councillor from a village where there were second homes who said that second home owners were active in the village and contributed to the community. PDC said they were aware that a range of views existed on many of these topics, and that is why they are running the consultation)
6. Proposed Affordable Homes Policy

· PDC are proposing a policy to encourage 10% of affordable homes being made available as social rented homes.  

a. Question – What can be done to ensure that Affordable Homes are available. Young people are not able to afford the houses being built in the villages in Dorset, and have to move away to find homes they can afford. Can an age limit be applied to Affordable Homes to give young people a better chance?

b. Answer – It is not just young people who need affordable homes, there are also pensioners, people who have gone through a divorce, etc. It would probably not be allowed under Equality legislation to apply an age limit.

c. Question – Why can’t the Council borrow money and build some council houses.

d. Answer – Councils are banned from borrowing to build houses.

e. Question – Houses are being built in Dorset villages that go on the market, and the market price is £1million or more. Prices just keep going up, and young people are being forced to move out. What can be done?

f. Answer – There is nothing specific that can be done through planning policy. Councils can only do what they are allowed to do. The Government has introduced a Starter Homes scheme, but that is a market based initiative rather than a planning policy. PDC are looking at a Housing Mix policy, which might help in terms of ensuring that smaller houses are built.

g. Question – If homes are built under the requirement that they are then rented at Social Rents, can someone rent them but subsequently buy them under the Right to Buy scheme, and therefore take them out of the affordable housing. 

h. Answer – That might be possible.

i. Question – Will Affordable Homes be required as part of the developments being proposed in the 3 options, for example on the sites in Wool.

j. Answer – All of the large sites identified in the options will need to have Affordable Homes as required by the planning requirements.   

7. Consultation Next Steps
· Public Perspectives will prepare and submit a report summarising the findings of the consultation and submit this to PDC. This document will be available to the public.

· The public will also be able to comment on the draft Local Plan when it is published.

8. General Q&A

After talking through the display panels, Bridget and Anna were available for one to one questions. The following presents answers obtained to questions raised in relation to Lytchett Matravers.
· The RES - I asked Bridget if consideration of the RES could be delayed pending the outcome of the Local Plan Review. She immediately said no. She explained that a planning application has been submitted, and PDC have a statutory duty to consider it within a specific timescale. This is the same answer we were given when we met with PDC earlier in the month, so should not be a surprise.

· Swanage - Swanage is within the AONB, so none of the large developments in the Local Plan can be sited there. PDC have looked at various sites on the periphery of the settlement, but because of the topography around Swanage their assessments showed that none of these was suitable because of the impact on the AONB. PDC have also looked at sites within Swanage. The 150 homes already planned for Swanage take up much of the space available. However PDC also expect some smaller sites within Swanage to come forward as windfall, including development of small brownfield sites.

· Peter Webb and I talked to Anna about the fact that the LM Neighbourhood Plan was constrained because we were not allowed to identify sites in the Green Belt. Anna replied that we had an opportunity to identify sites in the Green Belt as part of the Local Plan Review Consultation (which would need to be sites that were available). She said this is something we could raise at our next meeting with PDC (now proposed for 15th February).

